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Whereas the Principal Allied Powers have agreed, for the purpose of giving
effect to the provisions of Article 22 of the Covenant of the League of
Nations, to entrust to a Mandatory selected by the said Powers the
administration of the territory of Palestine, which formerly belonged to
the Turkish Empire, within such boundaries as may be fixed by them; and

Whereas the Principal Allied Powers have also agreed that the Mandatory
should be responsible for putting into effect the declaration originally
made on November 2nd, 1917, by the Government of His Britannic Majesty, and
adopted by the said Powers, in favour of the establishment in Palestine of
a national home for the Jewish people, it being clearly understood that
nothing should be done which might prejudice the civil and religious rights
of existing non-Jewish communities in Palestine, or the rights and
political status enjoyed by Jews in any other country; and

Whereas recognition has thereby been given to the historical connection of
the Jewish people with Palestine and to the grounds for reconstituting
their national home in that country; and

Whereas the Principal Allied Powers have selected His Britannic Majesty as
the Mandatory for Palestine; and

Whereas the mandate in respect of Palestine has been formulated in the
following terms and submitted to the Council of the League for approval;
and 

Whereas His Britannic Majesty has accepted the mandate in respect of
Palestine and undertaken to exercise it on behalf of the League of Nations
in conformity with the following provisions; and

Whereas by the aforementioned Article 22 (paragraph 8), it is provided that
the degree of authority, control or administration to be exercised by the
Mandatory, not having been previously agreed upon by the Members of the
League, shall be explicitly defined by the Council of the League of
Nations;

Confirming the said mandate, defines its terms as follows:

Article 1

The Mandatory shall have full powers of legislation and of administration,
save as they may be limited by the terms of this mandate.

Article 2

The Mandatory shall be responsible for placing the country under such
political, administrative and economic conditions as will secure the
establishment of the Jewish national home, as laid down in the preamble,
and the development of self-governing institutions, and also for
safeguarding the civil and religious rights of all the inhabitants of
Palestine, irrespective of race and religion.

Article 3
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The Mandatory shall, so far as circumstances permit, encourage local
autonomy.

Article 4

An appropriate Jewish agency shall be recognised as a public body for the
purpose of advising and co-operating with the Administration of Palestine
in such economic, social and other matters as may affect the establishment
of the Jewish national home and the interests of the Jewish population in
Palestine, and, subject always to the control of the Administration, to
assist and take part in the development of the country.

The Zionist Organisation, so long as its organisation and constitution are
in the opinion of the Mandatory appropriate, shall be recognised as such
agency. It shall take steps in consultation with His Britannic Majesty's
Government to secure the co-operation of all Jews who are willing to assist
in the establishment of the Jewish national home.

Article 5

The Mandatory shall be responsible for seeing that no Palestine territory
shall be ceded or leased to, or in any way placed under the control of, the
Government of any foreign Power.

Article 6

The Administration of Palestine, while ensuring that the rights and
position of other sections of the population are not prejudiced, shall
facilitate Jewish immigration under suitable conditions and shall
encourage, in co-operation with the Jewish agency referred to in Article 4,
close settlement by Jews on the land, including State lands and waste lands
not required for public purposes.

Article 7

The Administration of Palestine shall be responsible for enacting a
nationality law. There shall be included in this law provisions framed so
as to facilitate the acquisition of Palestinian citizenship by Jews who
take up their permanent residence in Palestine. 

Article 8

The privileges and immunities of foreigners, including the benefits of
consular jurisdiction and protection as formerly enjoyed by Capitulation or
usage in the Ottoman Empire, shad not be applicable in Palestine. 

Unless the Powers whose nationals enjoyed the afore-mentioned privileges
and immunities on August 1st, 1914, shall have previously renounced the
right to their re-establishment, or shall have agreed to their non-
application for a specified period, these privileges and immunities shall,
at the expiration of the mandate, be immediately reestablished in their
entirety or with such modifications as may have been agreed upon between
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Israel’s borders and territorial scope are a source of seemingly endless debate. 

Remarkably, despite the intensity of the debates, little attention has been paid to 

the relevance of the doctrine of uti possidetis juris to resolving legal aspects of the 

border dispute. Uti possidetis juris is widely acknowledged as the doctrine of 

customary international law that is central to determining territorial sovereignty 

in the era of decolonization. The doctrine provides that emerging states 

presumptively inherit their pre-independence administrative boundaries. 

Applied to the case of Israel, uti possidetis juris would dictate that Israel inherit 

the boundaries of the Mandate of Palestine as they existed in May, 1948. The 
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disputed areas of Jerusalem (including East Jerusalem), the West Bank, and even 
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INTRODUCTION 

Israel’s borders and territorial scope are a source of heated and 

longstanding debate. 1  The fiercest arguments concern Jerusalem—many states 

deny Israeli claims to sovereignty in “East Jerusalem” (areas occupied by Jordan 

from 1948–1967 and incorporated thereafter by Israel into the Jerusalem 

municipality), while others, such as the United States, deny Israeli claims to 

sovereignty in any part of Jerusalem, East or “West.”2 But the debates go well 

                                                                                                                 
 1. See, e.g., HENRY CATTAN, PALESTINE AND INTERNATIONAL LAW: LEGAL 

ASPECTS OF THE ARAB-ISRAELI CONFLICT 122–30 (1973); HOWARD GRIEF, THE LEGAL 

FOUNDATION AND BORDERS OF ISRAEL UNDER INTERNATIONAL LAW (2008); ELIHU 

LAUTERPACHT, JERUSALEM AND THE HOLY PLACES 5 (1968);Yehuda Z. Blum, The Missing 

Reversioner Reflections on the Status of Judea and Samaria, 3 ISR. L. REV. 279 (1968); 

Alan Levine, Note, The Status of Sovereignty in East Jerusalem and the West Bank, 5 

N.Y.U. J. INT’L L. & POL. 485, 485–502 (1972); Stephen M. Schwebel, Comment, What 

Weight to Conquest?, 64 AM. J. INT’L L. 344, 344–47 (1970). 

 2. See, e.g., John Quigley, Jerusalem: The Illegality of Israel’s Encroachment, 

9 PALESTINE Y.B. INT’L L. 19 (1996/97); Larry Kletter, Note, The Sovereignty of Jerusalem 

in International Law, 20 COLUM. J. TRANSNAT’L L. 319 (1981). For more on the United 

States’ view on Jerusalem, see Zivotofsky ex. rel. Zivotofsky v. Kerry, 135 S. Ct. 2076 

(2015). 
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beyond Jerusalem. The location of Israel’s eastern frontier is the heart of debates 

about the status of Israel’s presence in the West Bank.3 

Remarkably, despite the intensity of the debates, little attention has been 

paid to the relevance of the doctrine of uti possidetis juris4 to resolving legal 

aspects of the border dispute. Uti possidetis juris is widely acknowledged as the 

doctrine of customary international law that has proven central to determining 

territorial sovereignty in the era of decolonization.5 The doctrine provides a clear 

guideline for the borders of newly created states formed out of territories that 

previously lacked independence or sovereignty. 

Today, it is generally accepted that the borders of newly formed states are 

determined by application of uti possidetis juris as a matter of customary 

international law. The doctrine even applies when it conflicts with the principle of 

self-determination. 6  Summarizing the operation of the rule, Steven Ratner 

explains, “Stated simply, [the doctrine of] uti possidetis [juris] provides that states 

emerging from decolonization shall presumptively inherit the colonial 

administrative borders that they held at the time of independence.” 7  Recent 

decades have shown that uti possidetis juris applies to all cases where the borders 

of new states have to be determined, and not just in its original context of 

decolonization.8 Thus, for instance, uti possidetis juris was used to determine the 

borders of the states created by the dissolution of the Soviet Union, 9 

Czechoslovakia,10 and Yugoslavia.11 

                                                                                                                 
 3. See, e.g., DAVID MAKOVSKY, WASHINGTON INSTITUTE FOR NEAR EAST 

POLICY, IMAGINING THE BORDER: OPTIONS FOR RESOLVING THE ISRAELI-PALESTINIAN 

TERRITORIAL ISSUE 1–7 (2011); Toby Harnden & Adrian Blomfeld, Benjamin Netanyahu 

Rebukes Obama Over 1967 Plan, THE TELEGRAPH (May 20, 2011, 7:52 PM), 

http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/israel/8527226/Benjamin-

Netanyahu-rebukes-Barack-Obama-over-1967-plan.html; Frank Jacobs, The Elephant in the 

Map Room, N.Y. TIMES: OPINIONATOR (Aug. 7, 2012, 12:43 PM), 

http://opinionator.blogs.nytimes.com/2012/08/07/the-elephant-in-the-map-room/?_r=0. 

 4. Sometimes written as “uti possidetis iuris.” 

 5. See Malcolm N. Shaw, The Heritage of States: The Principle of Uti 

Possidetis Today, 67 BRIT. Y.B. INT’L L. 75, 115 (1996). 

 6. Id. at 123–25. 

 7. Steven R. Ratner, Drawing a Better Line: Uti Possidetis and the Borders of 

New States, 90 AM. J. INT’L L. 590, 590 (1996). 

 8. Anne Peters, The Principle of Uti Possidetis Juris: How Relevant Is It for 

Issues of Secession? in SELF-DETERMINATION AND SECESSION IN INTERNATIONAL LAW 95–

137 (Christian Walter et al. eds., 2014). 

 9. See Justin A. Evison, MIGs and Monks in Crimea: Russia Flexes Cultural 

and Military Muscles, Revealing Dire Need for Balance Of Uti Possidetis and 

Internationally Recognized Self-Determination, 220 MIL. L. REV. 90, 95 (2014). 

 10. Ratner, supra note 7, at 597–98. 

 11. See PETER RADAN, THE BREAK-UP OF YUGOSLAVIA AND INTERNATIONAL LAW 

5 (2002). 
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Although it was once merely a regional rule, the doctrine is now applied 

to border disputes around the world. 12  

As the International Court of Justice ruled in The Case Concerning the Frontier 

Dispute (Burkina Faso/Republic of Mali): 

[T]he principle of uti possidetis [juris] seems to have been first invoked 

and applied in Spanish America, inasmuch as this was the continent which first 

witnessed the phenomenon of decolonization involving the formation of a number 

of sovereign States on territory formerly belonging to a single metropolitan State. 

Nevertheless the principle is not a special rule which pertains solely to one specific 

system of international law. It is a general principle, which is logically connected 

with the phenomenon of the obtaining of independence, wherever it occurs. Its 

obvious purpose is to prevent the independence and stability of new States being 

endangered by fratricidal struggles provoked by the challenging of frontiers 

following the withdrawal of the administering power. . . . At first sight this 

principle conflicts outright with another one, the right of peoples to self-

determination. In fact, however, the maintenance of the territorial status quo [] is 

often seen as the wisest course, to preserve what has been achieved by peoples 

who have struggled for their independence.13 

The application of the principle of uti possidetis juris to the legal borders 

of Israel seems straightforward. Israel emerged as a new state in 1948, when it 

declared statehood at the expiration of the Mandate of Palestine.14 The new state of 

Israel was immediately invaded by its neighbors and several non-neighboring Arab 

states, 15  and at the conclusion of hostilities, Israel possessed only part of the 

territory of the Mandate (the remaining Mandatory territory was occupied by 

Syria, Egypt, and Transjordan). 16  Israel and its neighbors reached armistice 

agreements,17 but they failed to reach peace treaties or boundary agreements. For 

its part, the British Mandatory government—the immediately prior ruling authority 

until 1948—did not propose or reach any agreement on borders with the new 

state.18 While there had been proposals to divide the territory of Palestine between 

                                                                                                                 
 12. See Shaw, supra note 5, at 104, 106–11; Temple of Preah Vihear (Cambodia 

v. Thai.), Judgment, 1962 I.C.J. Rep. 6, 17–27 (June 15); see also Joshua Castellino, 

Territorial Integrity and the “Right” to Self-Determination: An Examination of the 

Conceptual Tools, 33 BROOK. J. INT’L L. 503, 509–10 n.34 (2008). 

 13. In re Frontier Dispute (Burk. Faso v. Mali), Judgment, 1986 I.C.J. 554, 565–

67 (Dec. 22). 

 14. See BENNY MORRIS, 1948: A HISTORY OF THE FIRST ARAB-ISRAELI WAR 178 

(2004). 

 15. See id. at 181. 

 16. See id. at 375. The possessory status of some areas was difficult to 

determine; these areas were considered demilitarized “no-man’s zones.” 

 17. See Lebanese-Israeli General Armistice Agreement, Isr.–Leb., March 23, 

1949, UN Doc S/1296; Armistice Agreement Between the Hashemite Jordan Kingdom and 

Israel, Isr.–Jordan, Apr. 3, 1949, U.N. Doc. S/1302; Israeli-Syrian General Armistice 

Agreement, Isr.–Syria, July 20, 1949, U.N. Doc. S/1353; Egyptian-Israeli General 

Armistice Agreement, Egypt–Isr., Feb. 23, 1949, U.N. Doc. S/1264. 

 18. See MORRIS, supra note 14, at 178–79. 
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two new states (one Jewish and one Arab), Israel was the only state to emerge 

from the Mandate of Palestine.19 

Israel’s independence would thus appear to fall squarely within the 

bounds of circumstances that trigger the rule of uti possidetis juris. Applying the 

rule would appear to dictate that Israel’s borders are those of the Palestine 

Mandate that preceded it, except where otherwise agreed upon by Israel and its 

relevant neighbor. And, indeed, rather than undermine the application of uti 

possidetis juris, Israel’s peace treaties with neighboring states to date—with 

Egypt20 and Jordan21—appear to reinforce it. These treaties ratify borders between 

Israel and its neighbors explicitly based on the boundaries of the British Mandate 

of Palestine.22 Likewise, in demarcating the so-called “Blue Line” between Israel 

and Lebanon in 2000, the United Nations Secretary General relied upon the 

boundaries of the British Mandate of Palestine.23 

Given the location of the borders of the Mandate of Palestine, applying 

the doctrine of uti possidetis juris to Israel would mean that Israel has territorial 

sovereignty over all the disputed areas of Jerusalem, the West Bank, and Gaza, 

except to the degree that Israel has voluntarily yielded sovereignty since its 

independence. 24  This conclusion stands in opposition to the widely espoused 

position that international law gives Israel little or no sovereign claim to these 

areas.25 Amazingly, however, such pronouncements reveal no awareness26 of the 

                                                                                                                 
 19. Id. 

 20. Treaty of Peace, Egypt–Isr. art. II, Mar. 26, 1979, 18 I.L.M. 362 (1979) 

(“The permanent boundary between Egypt and Israel is the recognized international 

boundary between Egypt and the former mandated territory of Palestine . . . .”). 

 21. Treaty of Peace, Isr.–Jordan, Oct. 26, 1994, 34 I.L.M. 43 (1995) (“The 

international boundary between Israel and Jordan is delimited with reference to the 

boundary definition under the Mandate . . . .”). 

 22. As we discuss in Part III, while explicitly based on the Mandatory 

boundaries, the peace-treaty boundaries in some cases differed from earlier frontiers, and 

the treaties also recorded some areas of unresolved disagreement between the parties. 

 23. See U.N. Secretary-General, Report of the Secretary-General on the 

Implementation of Security Council Resolutions 425 (1978) and 426 (1978), ¶ 6 n.1, U.N. 

Doc. S/2000/590 (June 16, 2000) (“As noted in my report of 22 May, the international 

boundary between Israel and Lebanon was established pursuant to the 1923 Agreement 

between France and Great Britain entitled ‘Boundary Line between Syria and Palestine 

from the Mediterranean to El Hamme’, which was reaffirmed in the ‘Israeli-Lebanese 

General Armistice Agreement’ signed on 23 March 1949.”). 

 24. See supra note 22. 

 25. See, e.g., Barack Obama, President, U.S., Remarks by the President on the 

Middle East and North Africa (May 11, 2011), https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-

office/2011/05/19/remarks-president-middle-east-and-north-africa; David Cameron, Prime 

Minister, U.K., Mahmoud Abbas, President, Palestine, David Cameron and Mahmoud 

Abbas Press Conference (Mar. 13, 2014), https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/press-

conference-in-jerusalem. 

 26. Some writing in support of Palestinian territorial claims obliquely concedes 

the relevance of the doctrine while refusing to apply it to Israel. Jean Salmon, for instance, 

in discussing whether a state of Palestine was created by declaration in 1988, writes that the 

borders of Mandatory Palestine have been transferred to the compound entity of Israel and a 
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application of uti possidetis juris to the borders between Israel and its neighboring 

states.27 Indeed, the literature on both the doctrine and the Israeli-Arab conflict has 

almost entirely ignored application of uti possidetis to Mandatory Palestine.28 

At its expiration in 1948, the borders of the Mandate of Palestine, both 

internal and external, were relatively well demarcated and uncontroversial. Thus 

                                                                                                                 
future Arab Palestine by operation of uti possidetis juris. At the same time, Salmon 

implicitly denies the benefit of the doctrine to any Israeli claims, while offering no 

precedent or argument for the application of uti possidetis juris to a compound comprised of 

a state created several decades earlier and a proposed new state yet to be created. Jean 

Salmon, Declaration of the State of Palestine, 5 PALESTINE Y.B. INT’L L. 48, 53 (1989). For 

his part, Gino Naldi notes that uti possidetis juris transforms “former boundaries [into] 

international frontiers protected by international law” before improbably concluding that, 

“[c]onsequently, a Palestinian state would correspond to all the Palestinian territories Israel 

has occupied since 1967, including East Jerusalem.” Gino J. Naldi, The Peaceful Settlement 

of Disputes in Africa and its Relevance to the Palestinian/Israeli Peace Process, 10 

PALESTINE. Y.B. INT’L L. 27, 40 (1998–1999). Naldi makes no reference to the borders of 

the Mandate and provides no explanation for rejecting the conclusion that the former 

boundaries of the Mandate would be Israel’s international frontiers protected by 

international law. Id. Iain Scobbie acknowledges that the doctrine of uti possidetis juris 

would require transferring the borders of the Palestine Mandate to the independent state that 

emerged, but then strangely ignores that the independent state that emerged was Israel, and 

instead argues that a future state of Palestine would inherit the borders of the Mandate. Iain 

Scobbie & Sarah Hibbin, Research Paper, The Israel-Palestine Conflict in International 

Law: Territorial Issues (SOAS Sch. L., Research Paper No. 02/2010, 2009), 

http://ssrn.com/abstract=1621382; see also, Daniel Benoliel, Israel and the Palestinian 

State: Reply to Quigley, 1 U. BALT. J. INT’L L. 1, 19–20 (2012) (noting that an independent 

Palestinian state would have the borders of those areas under Palestinian Authority 

jurisdiction under the Oslo Accords). As we discuss in the Conclusion, the doctrine of uti 

possidetis juris may very well be relevant to potential Palestinian border discussions in the 

future, but such discussions are premature until the establishment of Palestine’s 

independence as a state. 

 27. Another small amount of literature concerns the related, but rejected, legal 

principle of uti possidetis facto. See infra Part I (defining uti possidetis facto); Allan 

Gerson, Trustee-Occupant: The Legal Status of Israel’s Presence in the West Bank, 14 

HARV. INT’L L.J. 1, 6 n.15 (1973) (noting that “[t]he doctrine of uti possidetis [facto] 

according to which the governing factor is the respective positions achieved by the 

belligerents at the termination of a war is generally not accepted in international law”); 

Sanford R. Silverburg, Uti Possidetis and a Pax Palistiniana: A Proposal, 16 DUQ. L. REV. 

757, 759 (1977–1978) (defining uti possidetis [facto] as sanctifying the territorial “status 

quo post bellum”—i.e., as granting sovereignty on the basis of actual post-war possession 

rather than pre-independence boundaries—and arguing for its application to the borders of 

Israel). In a spectacular non sequitur, John Quigley cites Silverburg disapprovingly in 

arguing that “the international community has not followed . . . [the doctrine of] uti 

possidetis [facto], which says that one owns what one possesses” and that uti possidetis 

cannot therefore be “posited to justify Israel’s existence.” JOHN B. QUIGLEY, THE CASE FOR 

PALESTINE: AN INTERNATIONAL LAW PERSPECTIVE 91–92 (2005). 

 28. Without addressing directly the effect of uti possidetis juris, Malcolm Shaw 

notes that the proposed partition of the Palestine Mandate in 1947 was an attempt to utilize 

the powers of the General Assembly towards the Mandate to mitigate the demands of uti 

possidetis juris in the interest of peace. See Shaw, supra note 5, at 148. 
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uti possidetis juris could be a powerful tool for resolving extant disputes about the 

borders of Israel. To be sure, Israel appears to be interested in drawing consensual 

new boundaries that differ from the borders established by uti possidetis juris.29 

Uti possidetis juris does not preclude later modifications of borders. Application of 

uti possidetis juris, as is customary in other boundary disputes, would nevertheless 

provide a clear baseline for future negotiated solutions.30 

In this Article, we attempt to fill this notable gap in the scholarly 

literature. The Article explores the history and development of uti possidetis juris 

to see how it has been applied to previous disputes about states emerging from 

Mandatory territories, which are neither “classic decolonizations” nor the breakup 

of composite states. Likewise, this Article looks to the history of the Palestine 

Mandate (and to historic disputes about the Palestine borders) to see how it 

conforms to the patterns of the application of uti possidetis juris. We find that uti 

possidetis juris has been fully applied to the numerous border disputes regarding 

former Mandatory territories, notwithstanding the Mandates’ odd juridical statuses 

as neither full-fledged states, nor colonial possessions, nor mere administrative 

units of the Mandatory power. We find that bitter controversies about the borders 

of the Palestine Mandate are far from particular to Palestine. Similar controversies 

emerged regarding the borders of many other Mandates because they often took 

little account of national self-determination interests and were in several instances 

illegally modified by the Mandatory. Numerous Mandates were plagued by 

international doubts about the wisdom of their borders and subjected to serious 

discussions of revision. Yet in all cases, the borders of the Mandate as they stood 

at independence became the borders of the new successor state. 

We go on to examine the events surrounding the termination of the 

Palestine Mandate and declaration of independence by Israel to determine whether 

the application of uti possidetis juris was overridden by Israel’s behavior at the 

time of independence. We fail to find any basis in that behavior for rejecting the 

application of uti possidetis juris. 

                                                                                                                 
 29. Since 1993, Israel has been engaged in negotiations with the Palestine 
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In Part I, we explain the doctrine of uti possidetis juris generally and 

show how it has been used in other post-colonial territorial disputes. In Part II, we 

turn to the way uti possidetis juris has been used to determine the boundaries of 

states that emerged from Mandatory territories. In Part III, we explore the history 

of the emergence of the state of Israel from the British Mandate of Palestine, with 

particular attention to the boundaries of the Palestine Mandate. Finally, in Part IV, 

we examine whether there are any peculiar features of the Palestine Mandate or the 

independence of Israel that would preclude application of the doctrine of uti 

possidetis juris. A conclusion follows, in which we sketch out the implications of 

our findings. 

I. THE DOCTRINE OF UTI POSSIDETIS JURIS 

A. Development of the Doctrine 

As the Latin name suggests, uti possidetis juris stems from Roman law, 

although the modern doctrine of international law has little to do with its Roman 

antecedent. The Roman uti possidetis concerned property, rather than territorial 

sovereignty. It granted a litigant with actual possession of a disputed item a 

presumptive right to continue in possession. It earned its name as a result of the 

phrase uti possidetis, ita possideatis, meaning “as you possess, so may you 

possess.”31 

The modern international law doctrine of uti possidetis juris is generally 

thought to have originated in nineteenth-century Latin America.32 In many ways, 

the international law doctrine is the opposite of its Roman-law ancestor. The 

Roman version created only a presumptive right; the international law version 

vests absolute title. The Roman version concerned property rights; the 

international law version concerns territorial sovereignty. And most importantly, 

the Roman version rewarded actual possession with legal right; the international 

law version disregards actual possession and recognizes title on the basis of 

colonial administrative lines.33 

The modern doctrine of uti possidetis juris is best understood by looking 

to its historic emergence nearly two centuries ago. At the time, the various new 

countries of Latin America were engaged in a series of boundary disputes 

following the withdrawal of Spain and Portugal—the colonial powers that had 

previously claimed territorial sovereignty of all territory south of the United States 

and Canada—and the emergence of a number of entirely new states. Neither Spain 

nor Portugal had clearly established the borders of the new states on their 

withdrawal. Additionally, the newly independent territories rapidly splintered into 

a large number of independent countries. Seeking to avoid endless conflicts about 

                                                                                                                 
 31. See John Bassett Moore, Memorandum on Uti Possidetis: Costa Rica –
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their borders, the new states soon adopted a rule of uti possidetis to establish their 

boundaries.34 

At the time, two different versions of uti possidetis vied for supremacy. 

The rule of uti possidetis facto (or uti possidetis de facto or uti possidetis facti) 

would have awarded sovereignty to the actual possessor of territory. The doctrine 

of uti possidetis juris (or uti possidetis iuris), by contrast, ignored the actual land 

holdings of the new countries, and instead focused on the administrative 

boundaries created by the colonial powers prior to independence.35 Importantly, 

the administrative lines used to fix the boundaries under uti possidetis juris 

generally were not international boundaries, and the administrative units they 

demarcated were not the sovereign predecessors of the new countries. Rather, uti 

possidetis juris utilized administrative lines of various kinds (some purely 

administrative, some international) to fashion the new sovereign borders. 

Succession to the legal personality of the colonial entity was thus not a 

requirement of the application of uti possidetis juris.36 

International law writings in the seventeenth century suggested that uti 

possidetis facto was the preferred doctrine. For instance, in 1612, Alberico Gentili 

explained that international law held that “territories . . . remain the power of the 

[state] who holds them at the time when peace is made, unless it has been 

otherwise provided by a treaty.”37 As late as 1929, T.J. Lawrence wrote that the 

principle of uti possidetis “held that the conclusion of peace legalizes the state of 

possession existing at the moment, unless special stipulations are contained in the 

treaty.”38 By looking to possession as the key to the application of the doctrine, uti 

possidetis facto sanctified the status quo post bellum—the de facto borderlines 

created by war.39 

But in time, uti possidetis juris )and not uti possidetis facto) became the 

dominant doctrine for determining post-colonial borders.40 After being adopted in 

numerous agreements establishing borders in Latin America,41 the principle was 

adopted in Africa in the Organization of African Unity’s Resolution on Border 

Disputes among African States.42 The International Court of Justice subsequently 
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applied the doctrine of uti possidetis juris in several cases,43 but its definitive 

pronouncement on the subject was in the Burkina Faso v. Mali case.44 In that case, 

the court had to draw the border between Burkina Faso and Mali, both of which 

emerged from a single French colony called French West Africa. The court noted 

that the parties had requested a ruling on the basis of uti possidetis juris, but even 

if the parties had not so agreed, the court would have used the doctrine anyway.45 

The court explained that uti possidetis juris was a doctrine of customary 

international law, applicable throughout the world. 46 The court also seized the 

opportunity to explain the scope of uti possidetis juris, stating that where the 

colonial administrative lines, and the exercise of colonial authority within those 

lines, were clear, the lines would serve as the boundaries of the new state even 

where the new state did not actually possess the territory.47 Therefore, a state that 

acquired territorial sovereignty over territory through uti possidetis juris would not 

lose sovereignty simply because another state possessed and administered part of 

that territory. Additionally, the doctrine of uti possidetis juris would take 

precedence in establishing borders given the paramount importance of stable 

borders in maintaining the peace, notwithstanding the importance of the principle 

of self-determination in determining governing arrangements in the post-colonial 

world.48 

Recent decades have demonstrated that uti possidetis juris applies more 

broadly to all new states, even when not the result of a process of decolonization. 

Thus, recent years have seen the application of the principle of uti possidetis juris 

to determine the borders of the new states created out of the former Yugoslavia, 

Czechoslovakia, and Soviet Union. 49  In the case of Yugoslavia, the universal 

application of uti possidetis juris was reaffirmed by the Robert Badinter-led 

Arbitration Commission. The Badinter Commission’s declaration was clear and 

explicit: “[W]hatever the circumstances, except where the states concerned agree 

otherwise, the right to self-determination must not involve changes to existing 

frontiers existing at the time of independence (uti possidetis juris).” 50  Thus, 
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 44. In re Frontier Dispute (Burk. Faso/Mali), 1986 I.C.J. 554, 566 (Dec. 22). 

 45. Id. at 565. 

 46. Id. 

 47. Id. at 566. 
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“except where otherwise agreed, former republican borders become international 

frontiers protected by international law.” 51  Importantly, in all these cases, the 

absence of a colony preceding independence was no barrier to the application of 

uti possidetis juris. The doctrine applied as in all other cases of newly independent 

states, and it transformed the pre-independence administrative boundaries (in this 

case, between federal republics) into the boundaries of the new states. 

Of course, states are free to rearrange their boundaries voluntarily, subject 

to the consent of neighbors or other relevant parties. The borders established by uti 

possidetis juris can be changed by treaty or by any of the other means recognized 

by international law, including, in exceptional cases, by acquiescence. 52 

Nonetheless, cases like Yugoslavia make clear that in the absence of an agreed-

upon redrawing of the borders, uti possidetis juris retains its primacy in 

determining the borders of newly independent states. 

Uti possidetis juris is not without its critics. By transforming colonial and 

administrative lines into national borders, the doctrine repurposes the lines to a 

task they were not meant to fill. The administrative and colonial lines may have 

been drawn for purposes that served the former sovereign, without regard to 

topography or local needs.53 

Nonetheless, there are strong reasons why uti possidetis juris has 

prevailed as a rule of customary international law. It is a strong force for stability 

of borders, and it serves to reduce conflict. While uti possidetis juris seemingly 

legitimizes arbitrary colonial decisions and undermines self-determination, 

empirical research suggests that “borders drawn along previously existing 

international or external administrative frontiers experience fewer future territorial 

disputes and have a much lower risk of militarized confrontation if a dispute 

emerges.”54 

The normative dispute about uti possidetis juris has been translated into a 

doctrinal dispute as well. Several scholars have argued against the conclusions of 

the Badinter Commissions and against the extension of uti possidetis juris into 

situations where a single state is broken apart by dissolution or secession. 55 

However, there appears to be little doubt as a descriptive matter that uti possidetis 

juris applies to post-colonial and post-Mandate situations. 
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B. Applying the Doctrine 

Using the doctrine of uti possidetis juris to resolve borders is relatively 

straightforward. As the International Court of Justice explained in the Burkina 

Faso case, the doctrine ensures that: 

By becoming independent, [the] new State acquires sovereignty 

with the territorial base and boundaries left to it by the 

[administrative boundaries of the] colonial power. . . . [The principle 

of uti possidetis juris] applies to the State as it is [at that moment of 

independence], i.e., to the “photograph” of the territorial situation 

then existing. The principle of uti possidetis [juris] freezes the 

territorial title; it stops the clock . . . .56 

As the International Court of Justice observed in the case of Land, Island 

and Maritime Frontier Dispute (El Salvador/Honduras: Nicaragua intervening), 

uti possidetis juris is a “retrospective principle, investing as international 

boundaries administrative limits intended originally for quite other purposes.”57 In 

applying the doctrine, one does not ask whether the law at the time of the 

“photograph” viewed the administrative lines as international boundaries. Indeed, 

it is quite plain that the borderlines are not expected to have been international 

boundaries at the time of the “photograph.” Thus, for instance, in the Burkina Faso 

case, the court did not have to inquire whether uti possidetis juris was a binding 

rule of international law at the time of decolonization. It was enough for the court 

that uti possidetis juris was a binding rule of international law at the time the court 

resolved the border dispute. 

Uti possidetis juris thus constitutes an exception to what is known in 

international law as the intertemporal rule. Under the intertemporal rule, one judge 

judges the legal importance of acts affecting territorial sovereignty according to 

the law that prevailed at the time of the act. For instance, one of the determinations 

includes whether State A successfully acquired sovereignty over conquered 

territory of State B according to the legal treatment of conquest at the time of the 

capture, rather than under modern law, which looks skeptically at conquest.58 By 

contrast, uti possidetis juris consciously and willingly reinterprets the legal 

significance of past acts. Uti possidetis juris transforms into international 

boundaries lines that in the past (just before the time of the “photograph”) were not 

international boundaries. 

The trick, of course, is determining the moment and the subject of the 

“photograph.” 
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In uti possidetis juris, as in other doctrines of international law affecting 

border disputes, the outcome is strongly affected by “critical dates,” defined by 

Malcolm Shaw as those “moment[s] at which the rights of the parties crystallize so 

that the acts after that date cannot alter the legal position.”59 As Shaw notes, in 

situations not involving uti possidetis juris, the identity of critical dates can be a 

matter of some contention. If parties have embodied an explicit understanding in a 

treaty, the treaty’s date of effectiveness constitutes an obvious “critical date,” but 

in many other situations, the identity of the critical date is unclear. Uti possidetis 

juris has no such ambiguity. As Shaw writes, it is “obvious that the moment of 

independence is the ‘critical date.”60 

Generally, the date of independence is easy to identify. For instance, in 

the case of the border dispute between Eritrea and Ethiopia, the date of 

independence was plainly April 27, 1993—the date upon which Eritrea joined the 

United Nations, following the results of an independence referendum. 61  The 

independence referendum was the last of all the necessary steps for Eritrean 

independence. This is because Eritrea had already won functional possession of all 

of its territory in a long civil war, had maintained an independent government 

since 1991, and had secured Ethiopia’s agreement to abide by the results of the 

referendum.62 

Controversially, however, some have suggested earlier dates for 

independence. The Badinter Commission posited that the boundaries of the states 

that emerged out of the Federal Republic of Yugoslavia had their borders set by uti 

possidetis juris from the time when Yugoslavia dissolved, even though the 

component states had not yet fully established their independence.63 Shaw suggests 

a potential date that may better mark “independence” for purposes of uti possidetis 

juris: the date of the last exercise of administrative jurisdiction by the former 

sovereign. 64  This alternative date appears to have been the one used by the 

Badinter Commission. Additionally, Shaw notes, there may be instances where 

several states achieve independence at roughly the same time; in such a case, the 

establishment of the border of one of the states may be the relevant date for 

establishing the border of another state. 65  Consider, for instance, the case of 

Czechoslovakia, which split into the states of Slovakia and the Czech Republic. If, 

hypothetically, the Czech Republic had achieved independence six months before 

Slovakia, then the critical date of the Slovak-Czech border would be the date of 

Czech independence, rather than the date of Slovak independence. 
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The subject of the “photograph” is far easier to identify. Where a single 

state emerges from a given territory, the application of uti possidetis juris is easy. 

As the International Court of Justice noted, one of the main purposes of using uti 

possidetis juris is to avoid a situation in which there is terra nullius, i.e., territory 

without a sovereign.66 That means that uti possidetis juris requires that the entire 

territory become the sovereign territory of the newly independent state. A more 

difficult question is posed when several states become independent at the same 

time from a single territory, or when a state becomes independent in a part of 

territory without the rest becoming terra nullius (such as when the new state 

secedes from an existing colony, while the colonial power continues to retain 

sovereignty over the remaining territory). In such a case the application of uti 

possidetis juris can be more difficult. It is important to note that, as the 

International Court of Justice emphasized in the Benin/Niger case, for purposes of 

uti possidetis juris, what matters in a given territory is the governmental unit that 

exercised actual administrative control prior to independence.67 

II. UTI POSSIDETIS JURIS AND MANDATORY BORDERS 

Applying the doctrine of uti possidetis juris to new states created from 

League of Nations Mandate territories requires understanding the nature of 

Mandates. Mandates were a short-lived form of foreign rule of territory invented in 

the wake of World War I. They were created in order to dispose of the colonial and 

imperial possessions of the defeated German and Ottoman Empires. 

The Mandate system implemented what was then a new principle in 

international affairs—the self-determination of peoples.68 At the same time, the 

European powers were not yet completely ready to surrender their traditional 

domination of international affairs,69 or the perceived benefits that accompanied 

colonialism. The resulting compromise was a new form of quasi-colonial rule, 

defined by Article 22 of the Covenant of the new League of Nations. Borrowing 

from the domestic laws of trust and of guardianship, the Covenant described 

Mandates as a “sacred trust of civilization,” and it committed the right to control 

the territories to the Mandatory powers (Britain and France, in most cases), subject 

to the supervision of the League of Nations. The Covenant did not describe the 

locus of sovereignty during the Mandatory period, and it did not fully describe the 

relationship between the new legal form and older and more familiar ones, leading 

to some confusion among legal scholars.70 
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Fourteen non-self-governing territories were placed under the Mandatory 

system: three from the Ottoman Empire, and the others from Germany. The 

Mandates that emerged from the Ottoman Empire were Syria and the Lebanon, 

Mesopotamia, and Palestine. The Mandates that emerged from Germany were 

British Cameroons, British Togoland, French Cameroons, French Togoland, 

Nauru, Ruanda-Urundi, South Pacific Mandate, South-West Africa, Tanganyika, 

the Territory of New Guinea, and Western Samoa.71 All of the territories were 

governed by a trustee state (called a Mandatory), subject to the supervision of the 

League of Nations and under a regime defined by a League of Nations charter 

(called a Mandate). The powers of the Mandatory differed by type of Mandate; in 

some cases, the Mandatory was entitled to govern the territory in a manner 

indistinguishable from a traditional colony, while in others, the powers of the 

Mandatory were more circumscribed and the territory close to a protectorate state. 

The Mandates were classified as A-, B-, or C-type Mandates, depending on the 

degree of authority of the Mandatory (greatest in the case of type C, lowest for 

type A).72 

Mandates were eventually eased out of the international system. Some of 

the Mandates became independent states before World War II. After World War II 

and the dissolution of the League of Nations, most of the remaining Mandates 

were transformed into United Nations trust territories, and the others were 

eventually dissolved. The sole controversial exception was South-West Africa, 

which South Africa initially attempted to annex, but which eventually became the 

independent state of Namibia.73 

In the context of Mandates, one of the perennial problems in applying uti 

possidetis juris is the history of instability of pre-independence administrative 

lines. In some cases, the Mandates were granted without clear borders ever having 

been determined. As we will see,74 the borders of Mandatory Palestine generated 

intense interest during the Mandatory period. The boundaries were set only after 

several years, and border demarcation was followed by numerous suggestions to 

redraw the Mandatory borders. In addition, the Palestine Mandate was divided in 

two. But the Palestine Mandate was not unique in the degree or nature of 

controversy it generated regarding boundaries. This is not surprising, in that—as 

with all Mandates—the border-drawing process involved myriad geographic 

questions and trade-offs in great-power politics, as well as incompatible promises 

to various ethnic groups.75 
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In numerous situations, Mandatory borders created controversies 

regarding territorial sovereignty with neighboring nations, ethnic self-

determination, coherence and independence, and resource allocation. These 

controversies, which often involved considerable equities on both sides, resulted in 

proposals for cession, partition, and joinder of Mandatory territories that were 

entertained by the Mandatories, the League, and various commissions of inquiry 

during the Mandatory period. In most cases, the original Mandatory borders did 

not change as a result of these controversies. 

Notably, even in the most heated of these disputes, the Mandatory borders 

as they existed at the moment of independence have been universally regarded as 

the final, settled borders of the successor nations. Such now-arcane matters as the 

Mosul Question (1920s),76 the Alexandretta controversy (1930s),77 and the Ewe 

Question (1950s)78 once preoccupied the League and then its successor United 

Nations Trusteeship Council. These matters centered on the validity of Mandatory 

boundaries for successor states. Yet once the Mandatory regime expired, the 

borders as they stood at the moment of independence have universally been taken 

as givens, and the prior controversies relegated to historical curiosities. This 

remains the case even when neighboring states or internal ethnic groups continued 

to dispute the Mandatory dispensation after independence. 

A. The Mandate of Mesopotamia 

The British Mandate for Mesopotamia was a “Class A” Mandate, and it 

was the first Mandate to receive independence. The Mandate experienced almost 

immediate upheaval. After the proposed award of the Mandate, and prior to its 

approval by the League of Nations, the British faced unrest throughout the country, 

and they eventually redubbed the territory the Kingdom of Iraq.79 The Mandate 

generated two major border disputes that attracted international attention: one in 

the north, and one in the south. The northern dispute concerned sovereignty over 

the oil-rich Mosul region, with competing territorial claims by neighboring 

nations, as well as self-determination claims by the Kurds, a nonstate group.80 The 

southern dispute concerned the border with the Gulf States, which focused on 

strategic and economic viability concerns.81 At various times, these disputes each 

resulted in both open hostilities and appeals to international organs. And the end 

result was the same—the confirmation of the borders as eventually established by 

the Mandatory. 
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1. The Mosul Question 

Sovereignty over the Mosul Vilayet, an oil-rich area in northern Iraq, was 

one of the most serious controversies about Mandatory borders. 82 The “Mosul 

Question” led to significant tension and occasional border skirmishes between 

Turkey, which claimed the area, and Britain, the Mandatory power. 

The Mesopotamian Mandate was first agreed upon among the Allied 

Powers in the San Remo conference in Italy,83 and then between the Allied Powers 

and Turkey (formerly the Ottoman Empire) in the ill-fated Treaty of Sèvres in 

1920.84 Turkey failed to ratify the treaty,85 and it would take until 1923 for the 

Allied Powers and Turkey to agree on a replacement peace treaty—the Treaty of 

Lausanne.86 In the meantime, the British moved forward to create the governing 

structure of a Mandate without Turkish agreement. In 1920, the British unilaterally 

began implementing the draft Mandate for “Mesopotamia including Mosul”87 it 

had submitted to the League of Nations for approval. The Anglo-Iraqi Treaty of 

Alliance of 1922,88 reached two years later, ratified most of the draft terms of the 

Mandate, and in 1924, the League finally retroactively approved the Mandate, and 

the Anglo-Iraqi Treaty as an implementation thereof.89 

The question of the Iraqi-Turkish frontier was reopened during 

negotiations in Lausanne in November 1922.90 The British agreed that a peace 

treaty with Turkey would need to determine the “southern frontier of the Turkish 
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dominions in Asia.”91 Nonetheless, negotiations went poorly, with Turkey firmly 

insisting on its title to the region. In the 1923 Treaty of Lausanne, the parties 

agreed to negotiate the frontier for another year and then to submit the matter to 

the League Council. 92  The Council, for its part, appointed an investigative 

commission to examine the matter. 93  After obtaining an opinion from the 

Permanent International Court of Justice to confirm the Council’s power to make a 

“definitive determination of the frontier,”94 the Council accepted the commission’s 

report, which fixed the border at the status quo line of control, thus giving Mosul 

to the Mandate of Iraq (as Mesopotamia was then called).95 

The region was predominantly Kurdish, and the wishes of the local 

population were nominally considered by the commission of inquiry, though only 

through loose consultations with representatives of various ethnic groups.96 These 

discussions were weighted by the presumed population share of that ethnic group, 

with the assumption that all ethnic groups had homogenous preferences. (Turkish 

suggestions to hold a plebiscite were repeatedly rejected.) 97  The only options 

posed to the Kurds were Turkish sovereignty or a British-administered Mandate. A 

separate Kurdish state was not considered, though the British had entertained the 

possibility of one in the years immediately after the war.98 

After Iraqi independence in 1932, the border decisions of the League 

were treated as conclusively settling both Turkish claims to territorial sovereignty 

as well as any potential Kurdish claims to territory for the exercise of self-

determination. Despite the extreme discord over Mosul—which included sporadic 

British hostilities with both Kurds and Turks during the period when the frontiers 

were being negotiated—the League’s determination is considered to have 

conclusively settled the matter. The Mandatory borders have become the modern 

borders of Iraq and Turkey, to the disappointment of the area’s Kurdish majority. 

                                                                                                                 
 91. Article 3, Paragraph 2, of the Treaty of Lausanne, Advisory Opinion, 1925 

I.C.J. (ser. B) No. 12, at 10 (Nov. 21). 

 92. Id. at 13. 

 93. See FROMKIN, supra note 90. 

 94. Article 3, Paragraph 2, of the Treaty of Lausanne, supra note 91, at 33. 

 95. Question of the Frontier Between Turkey and Iraq: Report Submitted to the 

Council of the League of Nations by the Commission Instituted by the Council Resolution, 

League of Nations, September 30th, 1924; see also Wright, supra note 82, at 453. 

 96. Fuat Dunbar, “STATISQUO”: BRITISH USE OF STATISTICS IN THE IRAQI 

KURDISH QUESTION (1919–1932) 23 (2012), 

http://www.brandeis.edu/crown/publications/cp/CP7.pdf. 

 97. 1 ANTHONY D’AMATO, INTERNATIONAL LAW AND POLITICAL REALITY 

COLLECTED PAPERS 346 (1995). 

 98. See ZEYNEP ARIKANL, BRITISH LEGACY AND EVOLUTION OF KURDISH 

NATIONALISM IN IRAQ (1918–1926): WHAT SIGNIFICANCE THE ‘MOSUL QUESTION’? 9–17 

(Centro Argentino de Estudios Internacionales, Working Paper No. 16), 

http://www.caei.com.ar/sites/default/files/16_1.pdf. The Treaty of Sèvres provided that in 

the event Turkey created an independent state of Kurdistan and renounced sovereignty, “no 

objection will be raised by the Principal Allied Powers to the voluntary adhesion to such an 

independent Kurdish State of the Kurds inhabiting that part of Kurdistan which has hitherto 

been included in the Mosul Vilayet.” Treaty of Sèvres, supra note 84, at art. 64. 



2016]       UTI POSSIDETIS JURIS 651 

Today, significant ongoing Kurdish demands for independence in Iraq (and 

Syria)—sounding in self-determination—have failed to overcome the uti possidetis 

juris presumption of the Mandatory borders. 99  Indeed, numerous autonomous 

governments in the area that have subsequently arisen, such as the present-day 

Kurdish Regional Government, have failed to win recognition as states because of 

the legal inertial force of the Mandatory border. 

2. Iraqi-Kuwaiti Border 

Upon the establishment of the Iraqi Mandate in May 1920, the southern 

border of the Mandate was no more defined than the northern border. Indeed, all of 

Iraq’s borders were undefined, 100  including the boundary between southern 

Mesopotamia and the countries and protectorates in the Arabian Peninsula. At the 

time, borders within the Arabian Peninsula were also in flux. The Saudis were 

rapidly consolidating their power, and creating what would eventually become 

known as Saudi Arabia. In May 1922, in the Treaty of Mohammara,101 and then in 

more detail in December 1922, in the Uqaair Protocol,102 the British defined a 

border between Iraq and the Najd (later Saudi Arabia). The Uqaair Protocol also 

addressed the border with Kuwait, which was then a British protectorate.103 The 

boundary delimitation was the first ever in the Arabian Desert. The boundary 

between Iraq and Kuwait was entirely artificial, and intended to serve the needs of 

British policy.104 It was resented by the Kuwaitis, as it greatly reduced the size of 

the emirate.105 

Upon the end of the Mandate in 1932, the newly independent state of Iraq 

opposed British proposals to demarcate the border with Kuwait more precisely. 

Iraq thought the Mandatory border gave it far too little access to the sea and 
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unjustly assigned two strategic Gulf islands to Kuwait.106 Thereafter, successive 

Iraqi governments refused to recognize the British-drawn border. At a minimum, 

they claimed the two islands. More broadly, they argued that Kuwait was an 

integral part of Iraq, unjustly detached by the British.107 When Kuwait became 

independent in 1961, Iraq mobilized troops and threatened to annex the new 

country, a move forestalled by the deployment of British troops.108 In 1990, Iraq 

did invade Kuwait, and claimed to acquire sovereignty over the “nineteenth 

province.”109 

The Iraqi position never generated any international support. The 1990 

Iraqi capture of Kuwait was forcibly reversed in 1991.110 In the aftermath of the 

1991 Gulf War, the U.N. Security Council created a border demarcation 

commission that established the Iraqi-Kuwaiti border along the Mandatory lines.111 

The Mandatory border with Saudi Arabia also created an unusual and 

anomalous feature: a diamond-shaped “neutral zone” between the countries.112 

This feature of the Mandatory borders persisted into independence, until it was 

eliminated through an agreed-upon partition between the two countries.113 

B. The Mandate of Syria 

The French Mandate for Syria and the Lebanon was subject to a series of 

violent and protracted disputes over borders. During the Mandate, France at 

various times partitioned, ceded, and reapportioned parts of the mandated territory. 

The borders it established were all contested on territorial-sovereignty and ethnic-

self-determination grounds. Some of the border actions by the Mandatory were 

manifestly illegal at the time they were taken. Nonetheless, the borders of both 

Lebanon and Syria followed the territorial arrangement at the end of their 

respective Mandates. 
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1. Lebanon 

At the San Remo Conference in 1920, the Allied Powers agreed to bestow 

upon France the “Mandate for Syria.”114 The Mandate was also included in the ill-

fated Treaty of Sèvres in 1920.115 Because Turkey failed to ratify the Treaty of 

Sèvres, France unilaterally began implementation of what was then called the 

Mandate for Syria and the Lebanon in 1920, before later receiving League 

approval in 1922.116 

As its name suggests, the Mandate was actually comprised of several 

distinct territories, though their boundaries were not defined by the Mandate. 

France eventually divided the Mandate into six states. On September 1, 1920, 

General Gouraud proclaimed the establishment of the “State of Greater 

Lebanon.” 117  (The “State of Damascus” was established two days later.) 118  In 

1926, the French established the Lebanese Republic, transforming Greater 

Lebanon into a state with a constitution and democratically elected government.119 

In 1943, the Free French government held elections and ended the Mandate in 

November, with Lebanon becoming an independent state. Syria would become 

independent on April 17, 1946, at the end of the war.120 

Geographically, Lebanon was based on the Mutasarrifia of Mount 

Lebanon, an autonomous Maronite Christian area that had been detached from 

Syria in 1861 under European pressure. However, in 1920, France also seized 

predominantly Muslim regions of Syria (formerly the Ottoman vilayet of 

Damascus), including the port of Tripoli and the Bekka hinterland, and annexed 

them to the new Lebanon.121 The creation of the larger Lebanese state was widely 

seen as a move to strengthen France’s Christian allies and punish Syria for its 1920 

rebellion against French rule.122 

The borders established and reestablished by the Mandatory were 

strongly opposed by Arab nationalist supporters of a “Greater Syria.” They also 

received a hostile reception from the Muslim population of the reassigned areas, as 

the move effectively put them under Christian rule.123 In addition to raising historic 
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and ethnic claims, Syrians pointed out that the annexation of Syrian areas to 

Lebanon put Damascus within easy reach of the Lebanese border and gave Beirut 

control of vital rail and shipping routes.124 Throughout the 1920s, Syrian leaders 

continued to demand the return of the detached regions, or at least the port of 

Tripoli.125 

Arab nationalists regarded Lebanon as an “artificial creation” that 

destroyed the territorial integrity of Syria.126 These claims were pressed during the 

1926 Syrian revolt, which led the French to suggest revising the 1920 division by 

“surrendering” Tripoli back to Syria.127 Tripolitan Sunnis petitioned the League of 

Nations, arguing that they had been incorporated into the Lebanese state “without 

their agreement or consent.”128 The Syrians also continued to argue that Syrian 

territory could not be prescribed by the Mandatory and that the doctrine of national 

self-determination further undermined the legitimacy of the Lebanese 

annexation. 129  However, the plan to “surrender” Tripoli was not implemented. 

Since the termination of the Mandate and the independence of Lebanon, the 

country has been regarded as having the borders as modified by the French 

annexation of the four Syrian districts.130 

2. Alexandretta/Hatay 

During its administration of Syria, France created a number of 

administrative units. The Sanjak of Alexandretta was an autonomous subunit of 

Aleppo. The Sanjak consisted of 1800 square miles of land on the Mediterranean 

coast of Syria, bordered on the west by the Gulf of Iskendrun and Turkey to the 

north, and including the cities of Antioch and Alexandretta. The area has a highly 

heterogeneous population, composed of Turks, Sunni Arabs, Alawites, Armenians, 

and many other groups.131 

France, the Mandatory for Syria and the Lebanon, concluded a separate 

peace agreement with Turkey in 1921, which guaranteed a special regime for 

Alexandretta with rights for the Turkish population.132 Pursuant to this, Turkey 

renounced all claims to the territory and France guaranteed linguistic and other 

minority rights to the Turkish population in the territories under its control. 133 
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These arrangements were affirmed in the next few years in the Treaty of Lausanne, 

as well as other agreements.134 

Thus, Hatay was a part of Syria, and Turkey had renounced any 

sovereignty claims there. 135  In 1936, France announced it would give Syria—

including Alexandretta—independence in a few years. This led Turkey to doubt 

the continued validity of the minority protections it had secured for Alexandretta, 

and, consequently, led a reenergized Turkish Republic to reopen claims to the area. 

Istanbul’s legal grounds for title were quite obscure, and relied mostly on the 

special administrative arrangements for Alexandretta that France had guaranteed. 

The next several years were marked by riots and sectarian violence, apparently 

instigated, at least in part, by Kemalist forces. While Turks were a plurality of the 

population in the territory, they constituted perhaps only 39% of the population.136 

Ankara appealed to the League’s Mandates Commission, which responded on May 

29, 1937, by requiring even greater autonomy for the territory, with a separate 

legislature for internal matters, but nonetheless keeping it under Syrian sovereignty 

and external control.137 

Turkey continued to press for control over the territory, and eventually 

France was willing to comply, apparently seeking to secure Ankara as an ally 

against German expansion.138 Between 1937 and 1938, France agreed to at least 

four different “solutions” to the Alexandretta issue “in an attempt to appease 

escalating Kemalist claims.” 139  In 1938, Paris ignored the results of the local 

assembly elections that opposed Turkish control, while allowing Ankara to send 

troops to police the area. Growing concern about Germany led to an ever more 

accommodating French policy. The transfer of Alexandretta to Turkey was 

completed with a formal cession by France on June 23, 1939, without any approval 
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by the League.140 The territory was incorporated into Turkey as the vilayet of 

Hatay,141 and most of its non-Turkish inhabitants fled in the following years. 

The transfer of Alexendretta to Turkey clearly violated the League’s 

Mandate, which provided in Article 4 that “the Mandatory shall be responsible for 

seeing that no party of the territory of Syria and the Lebanon is ceded or leased or 

in any way placed under the control of a foreign power,” as well as the 1937 

League decision about the status of the territory. 142 The legality of the French 

action was criticized in a June 1938 meeting of the League Mandates Commission, 

but the coming of World War II prevented the League from convening and taking 

any action.143 

The Syrian Mandate was terminated and Syria emerged as an independent 

state on April 17, 1946.144 Syria did not recognize the cession of Hatay, and upon 

independence planned to pursue the issue at the International Court of Justice or 

the Security Council.145 However, chronic Syrian instability and a series of coups 

in the first decade of independence prevented any vigorous response from 

Damascus.146 Syria never recognized Turkish sovereignty over the area, and it 

continues to be a major obstacle to relations between the two countries in recent 

times.147 Syria’s position is that the French cession was illegal and that Turkey is 

an occupying power. Nonetheless, it appears that the entire international 

community recognizes Hatay as being under Turkish sovereignty, and has since 

1939.148 

The Alexandretta/Hatay episode is quite significant for understanding the 

application of uti possidetis juris to Mandates. The territory was severed from 

Syria in gross contravention of the Mandate and the directives of the League, and 

in serious tension with expressions of local democracy and self-determination. Yet 

Turkish sovereignty is entirely undisputed by the international community, and 

there is no evidence of protest since 1939. 
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The apparent paradox of international equanimity in the face of rampant 

illegality can be easily understood once one considers the principle of uti 

possidetis juris. While legally flawed, the transfer of Alexandretta to Turkey was 

consummated while the Mandate was still in effect. When Syria became 

independent, Alexandretta was no longer included in the Mandatory borders, and 

the prior sovereign (the French Mandatory) no longer considered Alexandretta to 

be within the boundaries of the Syrian Mandate. While the transfer may have been 

illegitimate and was opposed by Syrian officials, it did change the Mandatory 

boundaries as administered by the French. And uti possidetis juris applies to 

administrative borders as they existed at the moment of independence; Syria came 

into being without Hatay. Thus while France’s action may have violated its 

international obligations, this does not weaken Turkish sovereignty or establish a 

territorial claim for the independent Syrian republic. It is also important to note 

that the various French partitions and cessions of Syrian territory themselves 

proceeded along the lines of preexisting administrative units. 

C. Togoland 

Togoland had been a German protectorate on the coast of West Africa 

since 1884. The Germans were ousted by a joint Anglo-French operation in 1914. 

The territory was provisionally divided into British and French administrative 

zones. The 1919 Milner-Simon agreement between Britain and France established 

the boundaries, with only slight regard to ethnic considerations.149 This partition 

became the Mandatory borderline when the League confirmed Mandates for 

British and French Togolands in 1922,150 covering respectively about two-thirds 

and one-third of Togoland’s territory. 

British and French Togolands, like all the former German African 

territories, were designated as “Class B” Mandates.151 The borders of the “Class 

B” Mandates were often drawn largely for the convenience of the Mandatory 

power, as part of deals and global horse-trading among European states,152 rather 

than based on self-determination, or other interests, of the local people. Thus, 

Mandatory lines both split single ethnic groups and conjoined disparate ones.153 

Indeed, Lloyd George noted that under the League plan, “the country was cut into 
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Mandate (following the partition between western and Transjordanian Palestine), 

the district government boundaries played, at best, a minor role. 

D. Proposals for Altering Palestine’s Boundaries 

The Palestine Mandate was controversial from its very onset. Other 

Mandates honored, in their own fashion, the rights of self-determination of local 

populations. The Palestine Mandate, by contrast, elevated the rights of self-

determination of a local minority population that was expected to be joined by 

substantial immigration. Unsurprisingly, this led to clashes between the minority 

Jewish and the majority Arab populations. With some notable exceptions, Arab 

efforts were aimed from the start at foiling the emergence of a Jewish polity of any 

kind—both by blocking immigration of Jews and, more generally, by denying 

expressions of Jewish self-determination.274 Over time, and after repeated bouts of 

anti-Jewish violence, some Jewish leaders came to embrace the concept of 

dividing the Palestine Mandate in order to assuage the conflict, or at least to pass 

through an interim period when Jewish immigration was insufficient to create a 

Jewish majority in all of Palestine.275 

The earliest formal second partition proposal originated in the late 1930s, 

in the wake of what was known as the “Arab Revolt.” In 1936, the British 

appointed a royal commission of inquiry, headed by Lord Peel to investigate the 

causes of violence and suggest solutions. Jewish Agency chairman David Ben-

Gurion proposed a division of Palestine utilizing subdistrict lines,276 but the Peel 

Commission ultimately adopted a different proposal, which encompassed both 

western Palestine and Transjordan, dividing them along entirely new lines between 

proposed Jewish and Arab states. 277 The Peel Commission report was initially 

accepted by the British government, but controversy followed and the report was 

shelved.278 

In 1938, a new commission—the Woodhead Commission—was 

appointed to propose a different partition of Palestine. The Commission heard and 

rejected a new Jewish Agency proposal for partition, 279  and the Commission 

Report itself offered two new partition proposals,280 but none won over a majority 

of the Commission. 281  Thereafter, the British abandoned the idea of partition. 

Instead the British favored the geographic unity of (western) Palestine, together 

with strict limitations on Jewish immigration and legal restrictions on Jewish 
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property rights in order to prevent the emergence of a Jewish state.282 This was a 

clear violation of the terms of the Mandate, but Britain implemented its new policy 

anyway, beginning in 1939. 

After World War II, once the dimensions of the Holocaust had become 

clear, British opposition to a proposed Jewish state became an increasing source of 

embarrassment, and partition returned to public deliberations. A new partition map 

was offered by a British-American committee appointed to consider 

implementation of a 1946 Anglo-American Commission of Inquiry report. The 

map, which was known as the Morrison-Grady proposal, 283  won no official 

approval.284 

In 1947, the British turned to the newly created United Nations for 

suggestions on the fate of the Palestine Mandate, and the UN General Assembly 

appointed a Special Committee on Palestine (“UNSCOP”) with representatives 

from 11 states. UNSCOP adopted a plan for partition that it recommended to the 

General Assembly.285 The General Assembly then slightly modified the plan and, 

in General Assembly resolution 181 of November 1947, recommended it to the 

Security Council and to Britain.286 As shown in Figure 3,287 the plan would have 

divided (western) Palestine into a patchwork of eight pieces, with three pieces 

going to a Jewish state, four to an Arab state (three large chunks and a small 

enclave in Jaffa), and one to continued British trusteeship (greater Jerusalem).288 

The Security Council, however, took no action on the plan and Britain rejected 

it. 289  A provisional UN authority for Palestine, which was to facilitate 

implementation of the partition and governance of Jerusalem, was denied entry by 

Britain, and was ultimately never dispatched.290 
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Figure 3 

Given the fact that this was the last partition proposal of any note before 

the dissolution of the Mandate in 1948, as well as the endorsement of the General 

Assembly, elements of the proposed 1947 partition continued to play a role in both 

legal and political discussions about Palestine for decades thereafter. However, the 

Mandatory government never adopted any of the divisions proposed within the 

1947 resolution.291 

While General Assembly Resolution 181 failed to effect any legal change 

in Palestine, it had profound real-world effects. Arab irregulars launched attacks 

on the day the plan was adopted by the General Assembly as part of a larger effort 

to prevent the creation of a Jewish state, and soon all of Palestine was engulfed in 

war.292 The Jewish leadership in Palestine had accepted the proposed partition, and 

in the initial months of the war, fighting concentrated in the areas allotted to a 

proposed Jewish state by Resolution 181, as well as Jerusalem, with Arab forces 

attempting to isolate Jewish communities while Jewish forces attempted to keep 
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 292. See MORRIS, supra note 14, at ch. 5. 
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lines of transport open among the communities.293 The British, who had agreed to 

withdraw by November 29, 1948, accelerated their departure from Palestine, 

ultimately exiting on May 15, 1948, while closing down all of the machinery of the 

Mandate.294 As the British exited on May 15, all the neighboring Arab states, 

including Transjordan (which had received independence from Britain in 1946), as 

well as some Arab states not neighboring Palestine, invaded in order to prevent the 

emergence of a Jewish state.295 On the eve of the British withdrawal, on May 14, 

Jewish authorities declared the independence of the Jewish state in Palestine, 

called Israel.296  Local Arab authorities, on the other hand, while rejecting the 

Jewish state, did not declare or otherwise move to create an Arab state in 

Palestine. 297  Shortly thereafter, the Arab states that had conquered parts of 

Palestine imposed a military administration on the areas they had seized.298 In 

September, fearing Transjordanian annexation of parts of Mandatory Palestine, 

Egypt initiated the creation of an Arab government of “all Palestine,” which, on 

October 1, declared an independent Arab state in all of Palestine. While six Arab 

states recognized the new “government” of Palestine, it never exercised any 

authority anywhere, and it quietly retired to anonymous offices in Cairo and then 

dissolution.299 

The war ended by late 1948, with Israel controlling roughly three-quarters 

of the territory of the Palestine Mandate. The remaining territory was conquered 

by Syria, Egypt, and Jordan (the new name of Transjordan). Egypt ruled the 

conquered parts of Palestine (the Gaza Strip) by military administration, while 

Transjordan and Syria treated the conquered areas as part of their municipal 

territories.300 No other Arab state claimed sovereignty within the area. Syria,301 

Egypt,302 and Jordan303 all signed armistice agreements with Israel, marking the 

lines between the territory controlled by Israel and the lands conquered by the 

Arab states. However, the armistice agreements were clear in stating that the 

armistice lines were not boundaries and that the parties retained their claims to 

territorial sovereignty. 
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A fourth armistice agreement was signed with Israel’s last neighboring 

state—Lebanon.304 Because Lebanon had not succeeded in conquering and holding 

any of the territory of the Palestine Mandate, the armistice line with Lebanon 

coincided with the prior boundary of the Mandate. Nonetheless, the armistice line 

had an interesting feature. Like the armistice lines with Israel’s other neighbors, 

the armistice line with Lebanon was established as a military line, without 

prejudice to the parties’ claims to territorial sovereignty. 305  Nonetheless, the 

armistice line was not delineated in relation to the actual military positions of the 

parties or geographic features. Rather, the line was described as “follow[ing] the 

international boundary between Lebanon and [the Mandate of] Palestine.”306 This 

is particularly interesting since the Palestine Mandate-Lebanon border would not 

have been maintained under the proposed partition in General Resolution 181. The 

map of the armistice lines is shown in Figure 4.307 

 

Figure 4 
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Similarly, none of the armistice agreements attempted to utilize the 

proposed partition lines of Resolution 181 in any fashion. Interestingly, while 

neither Israel nor any of its neighboring states treated the partition lines as the 

borders of Israel, and while there were never any moves to create a Palestinian 

Arab state along the proposed partition lines, there were states outside the region 

that attempted to hold on to a single feature of the proposed partition that they 

found genial—the temporary internationalization of Jerusalem. After the war, the 

General Assembly passed several resolutions calling for Jerusalem to be 

internationalized. 308  Many states refused to recognize Jordanian and Israeli 

sovereignty over the parts of the city that each controlled, 309  and Israel’s 

establishment of Jerusalem as its capital in 1949 310  was widely dismissed. 311 

However, international pique about Jerusalem never translated into any change in 

administration on the ground, or legal acceptance by Jordan or Israel. 

The armistice lines, as established in 1949 and modified by minor 

adjustments in military lines between 1949 and 1967, are often referred to as the 

“1967 boundaries.”312 As we have seen and will now discuss, the implication that 

the 1949 armistice lines became Israel’s legal borders is difficult to square with the 

doctrine of uti possidetis juris. 

IV. APPLYING UTI POSSIDETIS JURIS TO THE BORDERS OF ISRAEL 

On May 14, 1948, when Israel declared its statehood, its forces controlled 

only a small part of Palestine. While Israel’s geographic scope of authority 

expanded by the end of the war, the armistice agreements that ended the war in 

1949 left large parts of Palestine in the hands of Syria, Egypt, and Jordan. 

The doctrine of uti possidetis juris, however, rejects possession as 

grounds for establishing title, favoring instead legal entitlement based upon prior 

administrative borders. And it is clear that the relevant administrative borders of 

Palestine at the time of Israel’s independence were the boundaries of the Mandate 

as they had been set in 1923. Israel was the only state that emerged from 

Mandatory Palestine, and it was a state whose identity matched the contemplated 

Jewish homeland required of the Mandate and that fulfilled a legal Jewish claim to 

self-determination in the Mandatory territories. There was therefore no rival state 
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proposition about usage, it can be tested by examining how bodies calling for 
territorial withdrawal provisions actually frame their demands. In this 
grammatical approach, post-1967 resolutions are also relevant, as the English 
language has not changed substantially in this time. 

III.  EVIDENCE FROM PRIOR AND SUBSEQUENT SECURITY 
COUNCIL RESOLUTION WITHDRAWAL PROVISIONS 

Territorial withdrawal demands occur in at least eighteen other Security 
Council resolutions, ranging from the first days of the U.N. to the present, and 
in a variety of geopolitical contexts. Among all the resolutions, there are certain 
common patterns of language and phrasing. However, Resolution 242’s phrase 
“withdrawal . . . from territories” is entirely unique in Security Council practice. 
Instead, resolutions before and after demand total withdrawal either by using the 
definite article or by explicitly referring to the antebellum status quo (thus clearly 
defining a complete withdrawal). Thus resolutions that demand full territorial 
withdrawal say so unambiguously, unlike Resolution 242. Indeed, some of the 
other resolutions resemble the proposed Soviet draft for Resolution 242, which 
specified a return to the antebellum lines.25 Moreover, several resolutions use 
comprehensive modifiers like “all” or “whole” to describe the extent of the 
territorial withdrawal. Those modifiers were explicitly rejected in the 
negotiations over the drafting of Resolution 242.26 Similarly, General Assembly 
resolutions calling for territorial withdrawal in other contexts clearly specify the 
extent of the withdrawal.27 

The most probative sources for interpreting Resolution 242 are the 
Security Council’s pre-1967 resolutions, as the meaning of legal texts is fixed at 
the time of their adoption. By using unambiguous wording, the five withdrawal 
resolutions adopted before 1967 reveal obvious differences from the hazier 
language of Resolution 242.28 While these differences may not conclusively 

                                                 
25  See U.N. SCOR, 22d Sess., 1381st mtg., ¶ 7, U.N. Doc. S/PV.1381 (Nov. 20, 1967) (“The parties 

to the conflict should immediately withdraw their forces to the positions they held before 5 June 
1967 in accordance with the principle that the seizure of territories as a result of war is 
inadmissible.”); see also Ruth Lapidoth, Security Council Resolution 242: An Analysis of its Main 
Provisions, JERUSALEM CTR. FOR PUB. AFF. 13, 14 (June 4, 2007), 
http://jcpa.org/text/resolution242-lapidoth.pdf (noting that the Soviet draft was not voted on). 

26  See Lapidoth, supra note 25, at 19.  
27  See, for example, G.A. Res. 62/243, ¶ 2, U.N. Doc. A/RES/62/243 (Mar. 14, 2008) (calling for 

“immediate, complete and unconditional withdrawal of all Armenian forces from all the occupied 
territories” in Azerbaijan) (emphasis added). 

28  This collection of withdrawal provisions was compiled by searching an electronic database of 
Security Council resolutions for the term “withdrawal,” as well as examining all resolutions related 
to military incursions. I excluded repetitive and iterative withdrawal resolutions using the same 
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prove the significance of the missing “the,” they unequivocally demonstrate that 
Resolution 242’s language does not “naturally” mean total withdrawal, especially 
when considered in the context of Security Council practice. The past 
resolutions are particularly important because Security Council resolutions can 
have their own linguistic habits and conventions,29 and thus departing from an 
established pattern may suggest a different meaning. 

An examination of the relevant provisions highlights the uniqueness of 
242’s missing article. The bold emphasis has been added to highlight phrases 
that connote a complete withdrawal, while italicization reflects the style of the 
resolutions themselves. 

A.  Pre-1967 Territorial  Withdrawal Provisions 

1. SC Res. 3 (1946): Calls for “the withdrawal of all USSR troops from 
the whole of Iran”30 
2. SC Res. 61 (1948): “Calls upon the interested Governments, without 
prejudice to their rights . . . with regard to a peaceful adjustment of the 
future situation of Palestine . . . to withdraw those of their forces which 
have advanced beyond the positions held on 14 October”31 
3. SC Res. 82 (1950): “Calls upon the authorities in North Korea to 
withdraw forthwith their armed forces to the 38th parallel”32 
4. SC Res. 143 (1960): “Calls upon the Government of Belgium to 
withdraw its troops from the territory of the Republic of Congo”33 
5. SC Res. 210 (1965): “Calls upon the parties [India & Pakistan] to . . . 
promptly withdraw all armed personnel to the positions held by them 
before 5 August 1965”34 
Not all of the resolutions require withdrawal to pre-war lines. In particular, 

Resolution 61, which concerns a situation most analogous to that of Resolution 
242, did not require a withdrawal to the status quo ante. Responding to the 
1948-49 Israeli-Arab War (Israel’s War of Independence), the Council required 
parties to return to “positions held on 14 October.” However, interstate 
hostilities had begun immediately upon Israel’s creation in May 1948 (though 

                                                                                                                               
language in successive versions dealing with the same situation. Some other withdrawal 
resolutions may not have been successfully identified by this methodology. 

29  See, for example, Wood, supra note 20, at 82 (citing the practice of using the phrase “acting under 
Chapter VII” in relevant resolutions, while noting that this and other “drafting practices” are not 
always well known or consistently applied). 

30  S.C. Res. 3, U.N. SCOR, 1st Year, U.N. Doc. S/INF/2/Rev.1(I), at 2–3 (Apr. 4, 1946). 
31  S.C. Res. 61, U.N. SCOR, 3d Year, U.N. Doc. S/INF/2/Rev.1(III), at 28 (Nov. 4, 1948). 
32  S.C. Res. 82, U.N. SCOR, 5th Year, U.N. Doc. S/INF/4/Rev.1, at 4 (June 25, 1950). 
33  S.C. Res. 143, U.N. SCOR, 15th Year, U.N. Doc. S/INF/15/Rev.1, at 5 (July 14, 1960). 
34  S.C. Res. 210, U.N. SCOR, 20th Year, U.N. Doc. S/INF/20/Rev.1, at 14 (Sept. 6, 1965). 
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combat between Jewish and Arab units had begun the prior year), with two 
truces between then and November,35 when the withdrawal resolution was 
adopted. In the next five months of fighting, Arab forces had taken control of 
significant portions of Palestine. The Council’s withdrawal provision would have 
allowed them to keep control of most of these territories, including the West 
Bank, Gaza, and the Negev.36  

B.  Post-1967 Territorial Withdrawal Resolutions 

As discussed in Section II, resolutions adopted after Resolution 242 have 
less evidentiary value. Subsequent resolutions may have been colored by its 
unique semantic dispute, though what the effect of this bias would be is not 
clear. The subsequent resolutions cannot be ignored because of their quantity 
and consistency. Again, none adopts the general “territories” formulation. 
Instead, they require withdrawal either from “the” territory or to specified 
antebellum lines. 

1. SC Res. 264 (1969): Calls on South Africa to 
“withdraw immediately its administration from the Territory [of Southwest 
Africa]”37 
2. SC Res. 353 (1974): “Requests the withdrawal without delay from the 
Republic of Cyprus of foreign [Turkish] military personnel present”38 
3. SC Res. 380 (1975): Calls on Morocco to “immediately [] withdraw 
from the Territory of Western Sahara”39  
4. SC Res. 384 (1975): Calls on Indonesia to “withdraw without delay all 
its forces from the Territory [East Timor]”40  
5. SC Res. 425 (1978): Calls on Israel to “withdraw forthwith its forces 
from all Lebanese territory”41 
6. SC Res. 466 (1980): “Demands that South Africa withdraw forthwith 
all its military forces from the territory of the Republic of Zambia”42 
7. SC Res. 502 (1982): “Demands an immediate withdrawal of all 
Argentine forces from the Falkland Islands (Islas Malvinas)”43 

                                                 
35  See, for example, U.N. S.C. Res. 50 & 54 (dealing with truce of June-July 1948). 
36  See GILBERT, supra note 11, at 45-46 (10th ed. 2012). 
37  S.C. Res. 264, U.N. SCOR, 24th Year, U.N. Doc. S/INF/24/Rev.1, at 1 (Mar. 20, 1969). 
38  S.C. Res. 353, U.N. SCOR, 29th Year, U.N. Doc. S/INF/30, at 7 (July 20, 1974). 
39  S.C. Res. 380, U.N. SCOR, 30th Year, U.N. Doc. S/INF/31, at 9 (Nov. 6, 1975). 
40  S.C. Res. 384, U.N. SCOR, 30th Year, U.N. Doc. S/INF/31, at 10 (Dec. 22, 1975). 
41  S.C. Res. 425, U.N. SCOR, 33rd Year, U.N. Doc. S/INF/34, at 5 (Mar. 19, 1978). 
42  S.C. Res. 466, U.N. SCOR, 35th Year, U.N. Doc. S/INF/36, at 17 (Apr. 11, 1980). 
43  S.C. Res. 502, U.N. SCOR, 37th Year, U.N. Doc. S/INF/38, at 15 (Apr. 3, 1982). 
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8. SC Res. 546 (1984): “Demands that South Africa . . . unconditionally 
withdraw forthwith all its military forces occupying Angolan territory”44 
9. SC Res. 660 (1990): “Demands that Iraq withdraw immediately . . . all 
its forces to positions in which they were located on 1 August 1990” 
(before the invasion of Kuwait)45 
10. SC Res. 1304 (2000): “Demands . . . [t]hat Uganda and Rwanda, which 
have violated the sovereignty and territorial integrity of the Democratic 
Republic of the Congo, withdraw all their forces from the territory of the 
Democratic Republic of the Congo without further delay”46 
11. SC Res. 1559 (2004): “Calls upon all remaining foreign [Syrian] forces 
to withdraw from Lebanon”47 
12. SC Res. 1862 (2009): “Demands that Eritrea . . . [w]ithdraw its forces 
and all their equipment to the positions of the status quo ante”48 
13. SC Res. 2046 (2012): Decides that Sudan and South Sudan must 
“[u]nconditionally withdraw all of their armed forces to their side of the 
border, in accordance with previously adopted agreements”49 
It is not surprising that most Security Council withdrawal resolutions 

postdate Resolution 242; many more resolutions have been passed since 1967 
than before. But the “the” dispute broke out almost immediately after the 
passage of Resolution 242,50 and it remains a major point of contention. That is, 
the Security Council has known about the problem of the missing “the” since 
1967. If a missing “the” means nothing—if the words mean the same with or 
without a “the” before “territories”—one would expect to see at least one other 
withdrawal resolution using the same language as Resolution 242. 

The consistency of subsequent practice is particularly notable in light of the 
politics of the situation. Many nations claim that Resolution 242 requires a 
complete and total withdrawal.51 One might expect that these nations would, 
going forward, purposefully omit a “the” before the geographic term in any 
resolution contemplating complete withdrawal—if only to drive home the point 
about the meaning of Resolution 242. That they have repeatedly not reverted to 
Resolution 242’s formulation suggests its language is simply not what one would 

                                                 
44  S.C. Res. 546, U.N. SCOR, 39th Year, U.N. Doc. S/INF/40, at 1 (Jan. 6, 1984). 
45  S.C. Res. 660, U.N. SCOR, 45th Year, U.N. Doc. S/INF/46, at 19 (Aug. 2, 1990). 
46  S.C. Res. 1304, U.N. SCOR, 55th Year, U.N. Doc. S/INF/56, at 62 (June 16, 2000). 
47  S.C. Res. 1559, U.N. SCOR, U.N. Doc. S/INF/60, at 34 (Sept. 2, 2004). 
48  S.C. Res. 1862, U.N. SCOR, U.N. Doc. S/INF/64, at 288 (Jan. 14, 2009). 
49 S.C. Res. 2046, U.N. SCOR, U.N. Doc. S/INF/67, at 223 (May 2, 2012). 
50  See Shabtai Rosenne, Directions for a Middle East Settlement—Some Underlying Legal Problems, 33 LAW 

& CONTEMP. PROBS. 44, 60–61 (1968); see also Wright, supra note 9, at 275–76. 
51  See Lapidoth, supra note 25, at 25 n.23. 
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use to require a complete withdrawal, which was the goal sought in all the 
subsequent resolutions examined here.  

One might object that it was the interpretive trouble caused by Resolution 
242’s alleged ambiguity that prevented the use of the same language in 
subsequent resolutions regarding other situations. But Resolution 242 has been 
politically more important than any other resolution. Moreover, in the years after 
its passage, the notion that Resolution 242 is at least unclear has not been 
admitted by most states. So if states maintain that there is no doubt that 
“territories” means “all the territories,” one would expect them to have no 
compunction in using the terms at least interchangeably. Indeed, given the 
U.N.’s extraordinary interest in the Israeli-Palestinian issue, one might think they 
would risk confusion elsewhere to clarify that Resolution 242 required complete 
withdrawal. In any event, the risk of confusion about the scope of withdrawal 
with other resolutions elsewhere would be negligible, as the other situations lack 
the drafting history and other particular circumstances of Resolution 242.  

One might also object that Israel’s situation in 1967 was somehow unique, 
and thus the language is different on that account. One of the more coherent 
distinctions is that Resolution 242 used “territories” because Israel took several 
noncontiguous territories from several different states. This does explain the 
plural territories, but it is not clear why that eliminates a need for a definite 
article. Moreover, resolutions related to other situations involving 
noncontiguous territories have used a “the,” such as Resolution 380, which 
concerned Indonesia’s invasion of East Timor.52 

Another notable difference between Resolution 242 and almost all 
subsequent withdrawal resolutions is its lack of an immediacy provision. This 
accords with the interpretation that the resolution calls for a negotiated solution, 
which would necessarily require additional time to conclude. If the resolution 
had called for an “immediate withdrawal of Israel . . . from territories,” it would 
be harder to square with the partial withdrawal interpretation or with an 
endorsement of negotiated boundaries as opposed to defaulting to Armistice 
Lines.53 

IV.  “INADMISSIBILITY OF THE ACQUISITION OF TERRITORY” 

Some commentators argue that the preamble’s reference to “the 
inadmissibility of the acquisition of territory by war” helps to contextualize the 
                                                 
52  See S.C. Res. 380, supra note 39. 
53  Security Council Resolution 338, passed in the wake of the Yom Kippur War, added an 

immediacy requirement to Resolution 242. See S.C. Res. 338, supra note 3, ¶ 2 (calling on “the 
parties concerned to start immediately . . . the implementation of Security Council resolution 
242”). 
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